
                                                                              2 MARCH 2022 
                                            

                                                                                        TOWN BOARD MEETING 
                                                                                        TOWN HALL, MAHOPAC, N.Y. 
 
A Regular Meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Carmel was called to order by 
Supervisor Michael Cazzari on the 2nd day of March 2022 at 7:05 p.m. at Town Hall, 60 
McAlpin Avenue, Mahopac, New York. Members of the Town Board present by roll call 
were: Councilman Baranowski, Councilman Lombardi, Councilwoman McDonough, 
Councilman Schanil, and Supervisor Cazzari.  
 
The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was observed prior to the start of official business. 
A moment of silence was held to honor those serving in the United States Armed Forces 
as well as in observance of the current unrest in the world. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
There were no public comments at this time. 
 

BUDGET MODIFICATIONS AUTHORIZED - BUDGET REVISIONS SCHEDULE 
2021/06 
 

WHEREAS the Town Comptroller Mary Ann Maxwell has reviewed the proposed 
Budget Modifications for the period ending December 31, 2021 with the Town Board 
which are  detailed and explained on the attached Budget Revisions Schedule 2021/06; 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of 
Carmel hereby authorizes and ratifies the Budget Modifications/Revisions for the period 
ending December 31, 2021 as shown itemized on schedule 2021/06 which is attached 
hereto,  incorporated herein and made a part hereof. 

 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilman Lombardi  
Seconded by: Councilman Schanil 
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Stephen Baranowski X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Robert Schanil  X   
Michael Cazzari X   
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CARMEL SEWER DISTRICT #2 - EMERGENCY REPAIRS/SERVICES 
ACKNOWLEDGED - DUKE ROAD PUMP STATION PUMP - KOESTER ASSOCIATES 
- $28,190.00 
 

RESOLVED, the Town Board of the Town of Carmel, acting as Commissioners of 
the various water and sewer districts of the Town of Carmel, hereby acknowledges the 
emergency performance of water and sewer district collection system/distribution system 
and treatment facilities repairs as fully detailed in the memorandum of Town Engineer 
Richard J. Franzetti, P.E. to the Town Board dated February 8, 2022, as attached hereto 
and made a part thereof. 
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilman Schanil  
Seconded by: Councilman Lombardi  
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Stephen Baranowski X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Robert Schanil  X   
Michael Cazzari X   

 

 
 

 
 



                                          PAGE 5 
 

                                                                                    2 MARCH 2022                                                                            
                                 TOWN BOARD MEETING 

 
CARMEL WATER DISTRICT #8 - PROPOSAL ACCEPTED FOR PURCHASE OF 
MAIN TURBINE PUMP - D & S PUMP AND SUPPLY COMPANY - NOT TO EXCEED 
$31,997.75 
 

RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel, acting as 
Commissioners of Carmel Water District #8, and upon the recommendation of Town of 
Carmel Town Engineer Richard J. Franzetti, P.E. hereby accepts the proposal of D & S 
Pump and Supply Company, Brewster, NY for the purchase of a Goulds Turbine Pump 
at the Carmel Water District #8 Treatment Plant at a cost not to exceed $31,997.75 and 
in accordance with the proposal/invoice dated January 19, 2022; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that Town Supervisor Michael Cazzari is hereby 
authorized to sign all necessary documents to accept said proposal; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that Town Comptroller Mary Ann Maxwell is 
hereby authorized to make any budgetary transfers or modifications required pursuant 
to this authorization. 

 
Resolution    
Offered by: Supervisor Cazzari  
Seconded by: Councilwoman McDonough  
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Stephen Baranowski X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Robert Schanil  X   
Michael Cazzari X   

 

CARMEL SEWER DISTRICT #4 - PROPOSAL ACCEPTED FOR INFILTRATION & 
INFLOW (I&I) INVESTIGATION ENGINEERING SERVICES - J. ROBERT FOLCHETTI 
& ASSOCIATES, LLC 
 

RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel, upon the 
recommendation of Town of Carmel Engineer, Richard J. Franzetti, P.E., hereby 
accepts the proposal for Engineering Design Services for the Infiltration and Inflow (I&I) 
for Carmel Sewer District #4 from J. Robert Folchetti & Associates, LLC, Brewster, New 
York as detailed in the proposal dated February 3, 2022 as attached hereto and made 
a part thereof; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that Town Supervisor Michael Cazzari is hereby 
authorized to sign all necessary documents to effectuate the authorizations set forth 
herein; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that Town Comptroller Mary Ann Maxwell is hereby 
authorized to make any and all necessary budget revisions to effect the aforesaid 
purchase transaction authorized herein. 

 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilwoman McDonough  
Seconded by: Councilman Baranowski  
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Stephen Baranowski X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Robert Schanil  X   
Michael Cazzari X   
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COMMENTS/ANNOUNCEMENTS 
 
Supervisor Cazzari announced that on March 7, 2022, the offices at the Carmel Town 
Hall will be re-opening to the public. For the safety of all residents and Town employees, 
the number of persons accessing each department will be limited to two. Visitors will be 
required to sign in with the safety patrol officer and a visitor pass will be issued. 
 
Councilman Lombardi announced that commencing March 4, 2022, Our Lady of the 
Lakes Council 6318 of the Knights of Columbus in Carmel will be holding their annual 
Lenten Fish Fry Fridays to benefit various charities. Several delicious fish dishes are 
available for pre-ordered pickup or dine in. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
All agenda items having been addressed, on motion by Councilwoman McDonough, 
seconded by Councilman Schanil, with all Town Board members present and in 
agreement, the meeting was adjourned at 7:13 p.m. to Executive Session to conduct 
interviews in connection with a vacancy on the Planning Board. 

 
Respectfully submitted, 

  
 
Ann Spofford, Town Clerk  
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